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Metropolitan King County Council

Operating Budget Committee

Agenda Item No.:  10


Date:
      December 4, 2006


Proposed No.: 
2006-0549

Prepared By:    Susan Neely  

STAFF REPORT

SUBJECT:
Proposed MOTION approving the third quarter financial report for the Printing and Graphic Arts Fund (PGAF) as meeting the requirements of a budget proviso in the 2006 Budget Ordinance.
BACKGROUND:
Printing and Graphic Arts (PGA), known as the Print Shop, provides in-house services to King County agencies for graphic design, photography, printing, copying and multi-media.  
The Print Shop’s main operation is in the Graybar Building in Pioneer Square and a copy center is located in King Street Center. The Print Shop’s core line of business is printing, bindery and photocopy, but also provides professional graphic design, photography services, high speed network accessible copying, offset printing, limited variable printing and video production.  

PGA was created from the merger of Metro Transit and King County print shops in 1996.  It receives revenues on a cost-reimbursable basis by filling orders placed by County agency customers.  80% of the 2006 projected revenue is estimated to come from the copy centers and work outsourced to contracted vendors.

Since May 2004, expenditures have exceeded revenues (e.g., by a total of $633,036 in 2004 and $187,774 in 2005).  As illustrated in Table 1 (on the next page), the year-end negative fund balances (actual and projected) have increased.  At the end of 2004, the negative cash balance was $357,188; at the end of 2005, it was $531,521; and as of September 2006, the year-end 2006 cash balance is projected to be -$1,001,433. 

Table 1 – Year-End Fund Balances

	Printing & Graphic Arts Fund
	2004 Actual
	2005 Actual
	2006 Adopted
	2006 Projected

	Year-End Fund Balance
	($357,188)
	($531,521)
	($246,457)
	($1,001,433)


Funds with negative cash balances are reviewed at monthly meetings of the Executive Finance Committee (EFC), which by County Code is responsible for investing County revenues and monitoring County funds.  It is also authorized to approve interfund borrowing. 

In December 2004, Council staff raised a concern about the negative fund balance in the PGA Fund.  With the fund’s shortfall appearing to be a long-term issue, a formal request for an interfund loan was made.  In January 2005, an interfund loan in the amount of $450,000 was first approved.  (In January 2006, the loan amount was increased to $862,000 and at the October 27, 2006 EFC meeting, it was increased to $1,025,000.  The loan will expire on January 31, 2007 if not extended by the committee.)
The 2006 Adopted Budget sought to address the issues of operating losses and cash shortfalls by eliminating the Printing and Graphic Arts Video and Photo Services ($192,872 in expenditure authority and 2.00 FTEs).  The budget also included a proviso that: (1) requires the Office of Management and Budget (OMB) to submit quarterly reports to the Council on the actual revenues and expenditures in the Printing and Graphic Arts (P&GA) Fund by April 28, July 28 and October 27, 2006 and (2) restricts $150,000 of the total appropriation for OMB be expended or encumbered only in increments of $50,000 after Council approval by motion of each of the three quarterly reports.  The quarterly reports are to be prepared in a format developed by OMB in collaboration with staff of the Council and the ITS Division.  They are to be submitted together with a proposed motion approving the report.
The Council received the 1st Quarter Report on May 1, 2006 and the 2nd Quarter Report on August 4, 2006.  Four spreadsheets showing actual expenditures, revenues and operating performance in the fund for each quarter were transmitted with the motions.  In response to feedback, the second quarter report made reporting adjustments to more accurately reflect activities in the fund.  Both reports indicated that the Printing and Graphic Arts Video and Photo programs continue to operate with two term-limited temporary positions (TLTs) rather than the regular FTE positions that were funded in 2005 and prior.  The reports were approved by Motion 12351, passed on September 25, 2006.
The 2006 budget included a second proviso that required PGA staff to work with staff from the Washington State Department of Printing to perform an operational assessment of equipment and assignments, and then submit a business plan to the Council that incorporates the finding and assessments of the State.  $50,000 of the Office of Management and Budget’s 2006 appropriation was not to be expended or encumbered until the Council reviewed and approved the business plan by motion.  It was to be submitted by July 28, 2006; however the Executive requested an extension of the due date until the transmittal of the 2007 budget.  Proposed Motion 2006-0480 was transmitted on October 16, 2006.  The business plan provided the requested information and laid out three options regarding the PGA Fund:  (1) invest in the Print Shop operation, (2) shut down the Print Shop operation and (3) consider allowing the State Department of Printing to assume some or all of the Print Shop operation.  Option 3 was the initial recommendation, with Option 2 as the fallback.  The Executive and State agreed to a 90-day due diligence period which ends January 31, 2007, at which time a “go/no go” decision will be made.  Council amended Proposed Motion 2006-0480 to acknowledge receipt of the business plan, and passed it on November 20, 2006. 
Proposed Motion 2006-0549 was transmitted on November 1, 2006.  Attached were similar spreadsheets to the first two quarterly reports:  (A) the 2006 Estimated Financial Plan, (B) the Projected Financial Performance 2006 Forecast , (C) Year-to-Date September 2006 Financial Reports and (D) 3rd Quarter Utilization Ratio.
ANALYSIS:
Council and Council staff have monitored the Printing and Graphic Arts fund since being apprised of the growing negative cash and fund balances.  Briefings discussed that (1) Executive Order ACO8-16, directing County departments to send their printing and graphic projects to the Print Shop, was not being followed, (2) unless expenditures are reduced or already aggressive revenue targets exceeded, the negative cash position would continue, (3) overhead needed to be allocated to all lines of business, and (4) the Monthly Management Report needed to be prepared on an accrual basis.  The provisos included in the 2006 Adopted Budget are a further attempt to maintain oversight of the fund.
After receipt of the first quarter report in May, Council staff provided feedback on the reporting methodology.  The second quarter report was modified accordingly (e.g., the use of actuals for the reporting period and inclusion of outstanding invoices).
Table 2 (on the next page) reflects the aggregate information found in the spreadsheets attached to all three quarterly reports.  It indicates significant changes to the beginning fund balance, anticipated revenues and expenditures in 2006 from what was assumed and ultimately adopted by the Council for FY2006.   When the 2006 budget was adopted, the projected year-end fund balance was -$245,457, but revenues were expected to exceed expenditures by $97,290 (3%) – and the negative fund balance was expected to be reduced by that amount.  However, the first and second quarter reports showed an increasingly worse scenario – with the first quarter projected year-end negative fund balance exceeding the adopted by 243% and the second quarter increasing another 29%.   Current projections call for a slightly better bottom-line:  expenditures are projected to exceed revenues by $469,912 (12%) and the projected year-end fund balance is now negative $1,001,433 (as reflected in Table 2).   This difference from the adopted is due to (1) starting with the actual 2005 Fund Balance, (2) incorporating the actual transactions for the quarter just passed, (3) identifying expenditure projections not included in the 2006 Adopted Budget (e.g., salary savings, Photography and Videography-related expenditures, etc.), and (4) updating revenue projections. 
Table 2
	3rd QUARTER REPORT
	ADOPTED
	1st QTR REVISED
	2nd QTR REVISED
	3rd QTR REVISED
	ADOPTED TO 3rd QTR DIFFERENCE
	ADOPTED TO 3rd QTR % CHANGE

	2005 Fund Balance
	($343,747)
	($531,521)
	($531,521)
	($531,521)
	($187,774)
	54.63%

	2006 Revenues
	3,482,161
	3,350,685
	3,406,867
	3,816,581
	$334,420 
	9.60%

	2006 Expenditures
	(3,384,871)
	(3,664,330)
	(3,969,618)
	(4,286,493)
	($901,622)
	26.64%

	 
	
	
	
	
	
	 

	TOTAL
	($246,457)
	($845,166)
	($1,094,272)
	($1,001,433)
	($754,976)
	306.33%


In reviewing the attachments to Proposed Motion 2006-0549, the same areas identified in the analysis of the 1st and 2nd Quarter Reports, as well as the issues raised in the business plan/assessment, continue to contribute to the growing negative fund balance in 2006:
· continuation of Photography and Video Services despite the Executive proposing and the Council adopting their elimination in the 2006 budget;
· lack of enforcement of Executive Order ACO 8-16 which requires County departments to use the Print Shop;
· operation of the Seattle Municipal Tower copy center
;
· non-competitive copy rates;

· lack of a marketing plan;

· non-competitive labor costs;

· mixed customer satisfaction;
· non-uniform software in all locations; and

· lack of automated work order tracking processes.

The business plan concluded that, in order for the County to adequately address these issues, an infusion of staffing and funding over a minimum four-year period would be needed.  However, it also concluded that such a course was not feasible.  The other two options identified are to either shut down the entire operation or reach an agreement with the State Department of Printing to assume all or some of the operation.
The 2007 Adopted Budget provides six months’ funding to maintain the status quo while awaiting both an Executive recommendation and a transition plan to implement that recommendation.
  Depending upon what is decided, the negative cash balance will either: (1) grow,due to employee payouts as well as building and equipment lease obligations if the operation is shut down) or (2) be stemmed, with possible repayment of some or all of the debt should an interlocal agreement be reached between the County and State for the State to take over some or all of the printing services.
REASONABLENESS:
The Office of Management and Budget has met the requirements of the budget proviso by providing the third quarter financial report for the Printing and Graphic Arts Fund.  Approval of the report and release of $50,000 of OMB’s funding appears to be a reasonable financial and policy decision for the Council.  
ATTACHMENTS:
1. Proposed Motion 2006-0549 with attachments 
2. Transmittal Letter, dated November 1, 2006
INVITED:
Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

David Martinez, Interim Director, Information and Telecommunications Services

Dana Spencer, OIRM Business Development and Finance Manager
Tutti Compton, Manager, Print Services, OIRM
� The City of Seattle closed its print shop in the SMT in October 2004; King county signed an agreement to reopen a copy center to provide services to City agencies, however a later than anticipated start-up (April 2005 rather than February) allowed City agencies to find other printing resources and significantly less revenue was realized by the Print Shop.  The decision was made to close the SMT copy center in July 2006.


� The 2007 Adopted Budget includes a proviso requiring a revised Executive recommendation and transition plan by March 31, 2007.
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